Minutes

Faculty Senate Meeting

Hamblin Hall Auditorium
November 7, 2014

1:38 p.m.
I. Call to Order:  The Faculty Senate Meeting was called to order by Senate chair, Dr. Tim Ruhnke at 1:38 p.m.

II. Reading and Approval of Minutes:  Minutes from the previous Senate Meeting were read.  Motion to approve the minutes carried. 
III. Reading and Approval of Agenda:   Requested items to add to the agenda:  Provost Jayasuriya requested to add a resolution to endorse seeking three new online degrees through HLC under new business, Dr. Seyedmonir asked to add faculty computer replacement schedule under old business.  Dr. Vaughan asked to add Dean and Chair evaluations under old business.  Motion carried as amended.
IV. Comments from the Chair:   Dr. Ruhnke, Kitty McCarthy and Kellie Toledo attended the National Symposium on Student Retention.  This group will meet and compile highlights for the President.  He went to one with academic paths. How to design interventions to teach students how to succeed, and learning a whole approach to studying.  The model in his session was from LSU.   

V. Reports:
a. President Hemphill:  President Hemphill is chairing the Council of Presidents for WVHEPC. The members of this group determined one priority will be to work together more collaboratively. Each institutions legislative staff met to discuss issues impacting all of us, including budget and regulatory environment.

Since that meeting the legislative staff has met two times.  They will brief the Presidents on the strategy to present to the Legislatures.  Dr. Hemphill, Dr. Kopp and Dr. Gee will met with Chancellor Hill to discuss to discuss the regulatory environment.

The mid-term election has resulted in a shake-up within the Legislature. WVSU works with everyone. That has served us well. With some of changes in leadership and committee membership he is encouraged.

Thank you to everyone who participated with the Mock Review.  It went very well. They gave us great feedback for modifications to the report.

The responses to the RFP for janitorial services are under review. We are doing this to strengthen the University. Our fiscal health is strong, and we need to continue to strengthen it.
We will have a continued focus on International Recruitment. This is very important to our future.  WVU is interested in the Mountain State property.  There will always be people looking to develop programs in the largest market in WV. 
b. Provost Jayasuriya:  Study skills are very important, and task oriented.  Many universities cover this in great detail in their Freshman Year Seminar. Noel Levitz data shows that a well-designed FYS can increase retention by 5-10%.

We begin advising one month before we open registration. He sees disconnect in the timing and flow of advising and registration. He will send a survey to ask faculty opinion. He believes it should change.  He has also challenged the Deans to improve advising.

Dr. Guetzloff asked why Academic Affairs calling students on D/F list. He believes advisors should be calling their advisees. Dr. Fultz said that Dr. Stuart said when he sends midterm emails he will include advisors on the list, but to his knowledge that didn’t happen. Dr. Ruhnke said the handful of his advisees who received midterms he could contact. Other faculty may have different opinions of this. Dr. Hemphill cautioned faculty to really think about this before pursuing it. Dr. Harris said we are already doing more with advisees. Dr. Jayasuriya agreed that it takes a lot of time to make these types of calls.

WVSU has applied to put three programs online. HLC is visiting in December.  This is a game changer for us. Under New Business he will request Faculty Senate’s assistance to endorse this endeavor.

Dr. Jayasuriya said faculty can teach a course online two times before going through Quality Matters training.  Adjunct faculty can also go through this training.  It’s the course that gets approved through Quality Matters.  The online training through HEPC is more costly than doing the training internally.

c. BOG (Guetzloff):  BOG met two or three weeks ago. For the President’s review it was important to have a process.

He didn’t vote to approve the Compact.  His concerns were he asked how we would remediate students for Math / English that had under a 19 on the ACT.  He didn’t get an answer to that question.  He also said class size wasn’t addressed.  The Compact passed the BOG.

We instituted an internal cut to conserve revenue.  He pointed out that Fiscal Affairs didn’t take a cut and that the cut to Academic Affairs was $264,000 out of $750,000.  Dr. Hemphill said Fiscal Affairs did take a cut, and that Fiscal Affairs includes Physical Facilities.

Dr. Hemphill said there are certain areas that needed to be kept whole, for example, Admissions.  He said we know there is another cut coming next year and we are preparing for it by doing this. We have to grow, open up additional revenue streams and reduced spending.

Dr. Harris asked why in Vision 2020 non-matriculating, non-degree seeking targets were reduced.  Dr. Hemphill said he would look into this.

Dr. Hemphill said we may need to spend resources to implement new initiatives that could increase retention.

Dr. Hemphill said we had to turn down 150 students for the ESL students, because we weren’t ready to implement – but we will be ready for summer.  We are searching for the Director right now.  The curriculum has been written, and the website is up.  

Dr. Guetzloff noted that Academic Affairs has only spent 6% of their budget at this point, but should have spent 25%.

d. ACF (Ford):  He said there is not much to report at this point. He asked that we consider attending a PEIA meeting to learn about future cuts.  Funding for Higher Education and transferability of courses are still concerns for ACF.

e. EPC (Fultz):   Two proposals were received, and one was approved.  There were several questions for the International Studies proposal.  EPC sent it back with questions and once answered will consider for the November meeting.  He is inviting people to attend to answer questions so more will get passed.

Motion to accept report (Alderman / Vaughan).  

Dr. Fultz isn’t sure if he needs to send information back to department before or after Faculty Senate accepts the report.


Dr. Ruhnke said he should communicate directly to the department as soon as possible.

Motion carried.
f. General Education (Pietruszynski):  This is the annual report, which was held over because the committee was working on initiatives.

Four courses have been approved.  Dr. Ruhnke asked them to be reviewed by Constitution and Bylaw for correct language.
The committee added a GRDI representative. Now they are faculty members and this raises some concerns. Dr. Fultz suggested having non-faculty GRDI representatives to this committee. Dr. Ruhnke noted that we have librarians and counselors who are tied to the mission of the school. Dr.Vaughan said there may be some committees that GRDI representatives may not need to be on. All agreed to strike GRDI from the changes. 

Motion was made to accept the report with the language changes (Alderman/ Vaughan ) to forward to Constitution and Bylaws to recommend to Faculty Senate. Motion carried.
Dr. Pietruszynski said the committee has taken two paths for the Essential Graduation Competencies. This process has been ongoing since 2008.  The task force recommends adopting LEAP objectives.

The task force put out a request for General Education proposals. We received three.  The committee got together to review these.  We asked for a 40 hour curriculum, and were asked to reduce it even further. We are now working on that now.  No motions have been made to accept a proposal.

General Education Outcomes – we put a lot of effort to determine how we access outcomes.  We had to rethink this process.  Instead of General Education objectives we are moving to Essential Graduation Competencies.  The General Education Committee is requesting an endorsement of General Education Competencies.

Motion was made to endorse the General Education Competencies and to present these to the General Faculty (Harris / Vaughan). Call to question (two dissents).
General Education revisions will apply to all degrees unless they have a particular issue can request exception.

Dr. Jayasuriya said HEPC is looking at mandating reducing General Education requirements. If we reduce to 42, we might have to reduce further in six months.

Dr. Ruhnke said programs can have the option to add major course or include electives.

Dr. Jayasuriya said we should look at this from different angle.  HLC wants us to have the same core for all programs.

Motion to accept the report (Harris /Fultz). Motion carried.
Dr. Pietruszunski said to forward all comments to the committee. Dr. Ford asked if the final proposal go to Faculty Senate or to the full faculty.  Dr. Ruhnke said it could go to just Faculty Senate, but that would not be a good idea.

I. Old Business

a. Online Dean and Chair evaluations.  Dr. Vaughan reports these will be online next fall.

b. There is an issue about funding for Research & Development proposals.  Dr. Jayasuriya said he got $40,000 for travel and gave this to the Deans based on the number of faculty in their College.  

c. Cultural Activities.  Recommendation to add ex-officio representative from Academic Affairs, and representative University Relations, and Chair of General Education committee.

Motion to add these three representatives to the committee (Harris/Seyedmonir).  Motion carried.
II. New Business

a. Return of student evaluation forms for faculty.  Dr. Karunathilake said the new process is to send the evaluations through the Deans and then to the Chairs to review.   He said some of them are missing and he will see if they are still in Computer Services.  The Deans were told to make arrangement to pick up the Spring 2014 set. Some have asked why they go to the Deans.  The Deans have asked to look at them.  We need direction if the Chairs want them directly. Computer Services lost the person that used to do this and that has created the delay. Dr. Jayasuriya said Computer Services will complete the ones they have right now, but then the scantron will move to Academic Affairs and they will possibly have a student to run them.  He will work with Dr. Karunathilake on this issue.

b. Faculty computers.  Dr. Seyedmonir requests someone in Administration to address the plan for replacement of computers. Dr. Ruhnke said we had in place a policy of sunrise to sunset of computers at four years. During interim year Dr. Byers was running operations this got lost in the budget concerns, and now faculty are now operating with insufficient computers. Dr. Jayasuriya will ask the President about this.

c. Online Programs.  Dr. Ruhnke asked for motion for Faculty Senate to endorse three online programs:  Business, Criminal Justice and English.

A motion was made to endorse these programs (Harris  Vaughan).  Motion carried.
d. Coaches and faculty communication. Sean Lloyd and Dr. Ford talked about this.  Faculty Executive Committee will revise the letter outlining communication strategies.

III. Adjournment:  There being no further business or announcements, a motion to adjourn.  Motion carried.  
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